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REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE ANC 6A
September 30, 2003

Present: Commissioners Cody Rice and Gladys Mack; Resident Members Sherry Brown, Jeff Fletcher, Virginia Gaddis, Enrique Gomez and Drew Ronneberg.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
Announcements

· H Street Main Street will be mulching and planting ground cover in tree boxes along H Street NE on Sunday, October 25, 2003 from 9 am to noon.

· Mayor Williams will host Citizen Summit III on Saturday, November 1, 2003 from 8 am to 4 pm at the Washington Convention Center. Further details are available at www.citizensummit.dc.gov.

· Cindy Petkac introduced herself as the Office of Planning’s new Ward 6 Neighborhood Planning Coordinator replacing Karina Ricks.

Updates

· 251 8th Street, NE—Commissioner Rice reported that the ANC received a response from DCRA to the letter of concern about this property. The response was unsatisfactory. The committee will invite a DCRA representative to the next committee meeting to address concerns about coordination between DCRA and the Historic Preservation Office.

· 1626 Kramer Street, NE—Commissioner Rice reported that the ANC had received no response to its letters to the Youth Services Administration or the Zoning Administrator. Rice has been in contact with the staff of Ward 6 Councilperson Ambrose. 

223 9th Street, NE, HPA# 03-558
The committee heard a presentation by an owner of 223 9th Street, NE who has an application before the Historic Preservation Review Board (HPRB) for a 3 story rear addition to an existing residential dwelling. The addition will replace an existing deck and will extend 17 feet and 9 inches. After the addition, the dwelling will still be below 60 percent lot occupancy, so a special exception is not required. The applicant has spoken with both next door neighbors who have given verbal support for the project.
►
The committee unanimously recommends that ANC 6A write a letter of support to HPRB unless there is significant opposition from owners of neighboring properties at the ANC meeting.
142 12th Street, NE, HPA# 03-197
The committee heard a presentation by the owner of 142 12th Street, NE who has an application before HPRB for a 2 story rear addition and a front basement entrance to an existing residential dwelling. The addition will replace a 1 story porch. The addition will be stepped back on the second floor at the request of the next door neighbor. The addition will be brick clad. After the addition, the dwelling will still be below 60 percent lot occupancy so a special exception is not required The front basement entrance will be behind the front steps of the existing entrance. The next door neighbor has given verbal support for the project. (The applicant owns the other next door property).
►
The committee unanimously recommends that ANC 6A write a letter of support to HPRB unless there is significant opposition from owners of neighboring properties at the ANC meeting.
132 12th Street, NE—nuisance property
The committee heard a presentation and comments from two community members who live near this property. This is a residential rowhouse that has been vacant since at least the early 1980s. At some point, an addition to the property was started, but then halted before completion. Based on pictures submitted to the committee, the property has extensive debris and overgrown vegetation in the rear of the property between the addition and garage/carriage house. The neighbors expressed concerns about fire hazards from the debris and health hazards from the pigeons, rodents, and mosquitoes that inhabit the rear of the property. Despite numerous calls to the city, DCRA has not taken enforcement action to remedy the situation. The neighbors are also concerned that the property owner may be claiming an improper senior citizens homestead exemption for the property.
►
The committee unanimously recommends that ANC 6A send letters of concern to DCRA/HPO and the Office of Tax and Revenue.
819 & 821 7th Street, NE: Historic Landmark Application

The committee heard a presentation from Richard Layman of the Citizens Planning Coalition (CPC) on the historic landmark application for two frame houses at 819 and 821 7th Street, NE. According to Mr. Layman, these buildings were built between 1874 and 1877, are examples of the Italianate style, and are among the oldest buildings in the neighborhood. The landmark application was submitted in response to a raze permit application by the property owner, Pilgrim Baptist Church, in anticipation of the construction of a parking lot. 
Points raised in Mr. Layman’s testimony included the following: 1) there are few remaining examples of this type of building (frame construction) and style of development (paired houses with side yards) in the area, 2) many of the original interior and exterior details remain despite a lack of maintenance over the years, 3) CPC is attempting to find funding for restoration from the Historic Preservation Office and the National Trust for Historic Preservation, 4) that zoning may not allow a parking lot, 5) that CPC is attempting to locate alternate parking for the church at the 46-space lot on the 600 block of I Street, NE, and 6) that rehabilitation of the properties would help stabilize the neighborhood.

The committee then heard from Pastor L.B. Jones II of Pilgrim Baptist Church. Pastor Jones indicated that the Church has had a long-term interest in creating parking for the church’s congregation. The church owns the vacant lot at 817 7th Street NE, purchased the building at 819 7th Street NE in 1992, and recently acquired the building at 821 7th Street, NE. The raze permit is the first phase of a plan to build a parking lot. Pastor Jones stated that he believes a parking lot with proper fencing and lighting would be a stabilizing factor in the neighborhood and may also provide a place for children to play basketball. The church is concerned about the cost and commitment involved with rehabilitating the buildings and will keep them boarded up if they cannot build a parking lot.
The committee then heard from two neighbors of the properties. One neighbor from the 600 block of I Street NE stated that she does not think that a parking lot is in the long term interest of the neighborhood and that it may encourage loitering even if gated and fenced. Another neighbor from the 700 block of I Street NE stated that the church has been a good neighbor, allowing her to park in an existing lot. She noted that the existing parking spaces have not been a problem, but would be concerned if children were allowed to play basketball in the lot due to the potential for noise.
Based on questions from the committee and community, the following additional information was presented to the committee:

· Pastor Jones indicated that the church owns 5 commercial properties and 15 residential properties between 6th Street NE and 8th Street NE. Some of these properties are classified as vacant according to tax records.
· An architect who is providing pro bono work to estimate the cost of restoration indicated that it would cost at least $200,000 for restoration.

· The church is not aware whether a special exception will be required to build a parking lot in a residential district and has not sought legal advice.

The committee discussed whether a parking lot is appropriate or a superior use to residential dwellings in a residential district, whether a parking lot or parking spaces on a vacant lot are permissible under the zoning regulations, whether the buildings could reasonably be restored given their current state of disrepair, and whether the hearing date should be postponed to allow more time for dialog between the Church and CPC.

►
The committee voted 5-1 to recommend that ANC 6A send a letter of support to HPRB for the landmark application, unless Pilgrim Baptist Church waives its right to a 90 day response on the raze permit and CPC requests a one-month postponement of the landmark hearing.
ZC #02-28: Text Amendment--Metropolitan Police Department
The committee discussed this proposed text amendment before the Zoning Commission. The text amendment would define for zoning purposes Police Department General Facilities (which serve the District as a whole) and Police Department Local Facilities (which are local district headquarters or other local policing facilities).

The text amendment would permit Police Department Local Facilities as a matter of right in R-1 districts. This would mean that they would be permitted without review by the Board of Zoning Adjustment in all residential and commercial districts. Police Department General Facilities (in existence as of May 23, 1990) would be permitted to expand as a special exception. Both types of facilities would be permitted as a matter of right in CR and W districts, and General Facilities would be permitted as a matter of right in SP Districts.
The committee discussed whether all police facilities should be subject to a special exception in residential areas that considers potential adverse impacts on the neighborhood. If Police Department Local Facilities are permitted as a matter of right in R-1 districts, then there would be little formal opportunity for community participation in siting decisions in residential areas.

►
The committee voted unanimously to recommend that ANC 6A send a letter to the Zoning Commission asking that a special exception be required for any police facility in residential districts.

ZC #02-28: Text Amendment-- High Density Residential Retail Overlay District
This will be discussed at the next committee meeting.

Next ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, October 28, 2003

7-9 PM

900 G Street NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers


